
Fair Transitional State Pension Arrangements for 1950's Women

I would like to bring to the attention of the East Hampshire District Council 
Government changes in state pension age (SPA) that are affecting many 
women in the East Hampshire area.   

These changes have affected, and are still affecting, over 8,000 women and 
their families in our district. In Hampshire these changes have had an impact 
on 116,000 women; the figure nationally is 3.5 million.

It is not the pension age itself that is in dispute - it is widely accepted that 
women and men should retire at the same time, but the issue is that the 
change to women's SPA has been too rapid and has taken place without 
sufficient notice.

Facts and Figures
The Pensions Act of 1995 brought in changes to the SPA for women born 
after April 1951. At that time, the changes were not to start until April 2010 
and would take ten years to complete. By 6 April 2020 the women's state 
pension age would have been 65 and equal to that of men.

The Pensions Act of 2011 increased the SPA for men and women to 66 by 
2020; this had the effect of speeding up the changes for women and moving 
their SPA to a later date. The following example illustrates how these changes 
impact on a woman born on 6 March 1954:

SPA before 1995 Act:  6th March 2014 (60 years)
SPA after 1995 Act: 6th March 2018 (64 years)
SPA after 2011 Act: 6th Sept 2019 (65 years and 6 months)

If a woman was expecting to receive a pension at 60 and is now receiving it at 
65 years 6 months, the financial loss is in the region of £35,750 (assuming a 
pension of around £125 per week). 

Lack of communication
The Government did not start to write to women affected by the 1995 Pension 
Act until nearly 14 years after the law was passed.

More than one million women born between 6 April 1950 and 5 April 1953 
were told at age 58 or 59 that they would not be receiving their state pension 
until they were between 60 years and 63 years of age (depending on their 
date of birth).

More than half a million women born 6 April 1953 and 5 April 1955 were told 
between the ages 57 and nearly 59 that their state pension age would be 
rising to between 63 and 66. As the Government had not contacted them 
about the 1995 Pension Act, many still thought they would be retiring at 60 
and were understandably shocked and dismayed.



Changes in SPA also mean many women are not able to apply for a bus pass 
or be entitled to winter fuel allowance until much later than they anticipated.

Impact
The changes in SPA have been brought in so quickly that they have left 
women with little time to make changes to their retirement plans or make 
alternative financial provision for their life in their early to middle 60s.  In some 
cases, these changes have left women in severe financial hardship. 

Mitigating action
The call for the Government to make transitional payments available to 
women affected by these pension changes is gaining ground. There have 
been several debates in the House of Commons and House of Lords (2nd 
December 2015, 7th January 2016, 1st and 24th February); an All Party 
Parliamentary Group (APPG) was set up in May 2016 to investigate this issue 
and one of its founder members is Flick Drummond, MP for Portsmouth 
South.  The issue has been highlighted by Age UK, former Pensions Minister 
Baroness Altmann, financial websites and publications, the national press and 
the WASPI (Women Against State Pension Inequality) campaign. 

The 2014 Pensions Act recommended that individuals should be given 10 
years notice about changes to their state pension. Women born in the 1950s 
did not receive 10 years notice; some received as little as 18 months. 

It may not be feasible to reverse the changes brought about by the Pension 
Acts (although Poland has recently done so).  However, it is possible to put in 
place transitional arrangements, such as a bridging pension until women 
reach the new SPA.

Request
I would ask that EHDC write to the Government supporting the WASPI call for 
transitional pension payments to be made to women born after 5th April 1951. 
117 councils have already taken this course of action, including Havant, 
Portsmouth, Southampton and the Isle of Wight.  I would ask that you join 
them in pledging your support. Thank you.  

Carolyne Jacobs


